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MINUTES OF THE USSVI NORTHERN VIRGINIA BASE 

MEETING HELD ON SATURDAY, DECEMBER 9, 2023 

 

The Base CDR, Brian Haller, called the meeting to order at 1048 on Dec 9, 2023, at American 

Legion Post 364 in Woodbridge, VA, and welcomed all members and guests. 
 

MEMBERS AND GUESTS IN ATTENDANCE: Debbie Bishop, Steve Bishop, Joe Castell, 

Cathy Chatham, Howard Chatham, Bob Glover,  Brian Haller, Pat Haller, Darlene Jaeger, Steve 

Jaeger, Chuck Martin, Michael Niblack, Tim Oliver, Marie Phoenix, Joe Phoenix, Randy Tran, 

Mike Varone, Anita Varone, George Wallace, Penny Wallace, and Woody Woodworth. (21 

total) 

 

 Holland Club Member                    Associate Member                     Guest 
 

The COB, Mike Varone, led all hands in the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 

The Chaplain, Steve Jaeger, delivered the Invocation. 

 

After a moment of silence, the VCDR, George Wallace, read the list of boats lost in the month of 

December. These were: 

USS Capelin (SS-289)                   Dec 2, 1943 

USS Sealion (SS-195)                   Dec 10, 1941 

USS F-1 / Carp (SS-20)                 Dec 17, 1917 

USS S-4 (SS-109)                          Dec 17, 1927 

 

NORTHERN VIRGINIA BASE MEMBERS WHO DEPARTED ON ETERNAL PATROL 

IN DECEMBER: 

• Delbert Ennis, Holland Club and USSVI Life Member.  Qualified on USS Sam Houston 

(SSBN-609) in 1963.  Departed on his Eternal Patrol on 6 December 2020. 

• Roger S. Hall, Holland Club and USSVI Life Member.  Qualified on USS Baya (SS/AGSS-

318) in 1967.  Departed on his Eternal Patrol on 4 December 2015. 

• Jack Prisley, Holland Club and USSVI Life Member.  Qualified on USS Requin (SS-481) in 

1951.  Departed on his Eternal Patrol on 31 December 2010. 

• Solveig Armstrong, wife of Robert "Dex" Armstrong and an Associate Member.  Departed 

on her Eternal Patrol on 13 December 2005. 

• Claude Hollar, USSVI member.  Qualified on USS Diablo (SS-479) in 1952.  Departed on 

his Eternal Patrol on 27 December 2003. 

 

The COB tolled the ship’s bell twice for the Forty-Two USSVI Northern Virginia Base members 

on Eternal Patrol. 

 

IN MEMORIAM   

• CAPT Charles E. Biele, Jr., USN (Ret) – 9 March 2021 

• CWO4 Gilbert F. Houston, USN (Ret) – 19 March 2023 

• ETC(SS) Mark A. Little, USN (Ret) - 6 August 2023 

• MS1(SS) George E. Jackson, USN (Ret) - 27 August 2023 

• LT Robert Prince, USN (Ret) - 1 September 2023 



2 

• CDR F. Gorman, Jr., USN (Ret) – 4 October 2023 

• CAPT Don Walsh, USN (Ret) – 12 November 2023 

• CAPT George A. Kent, USN (Ret) – 16 November 2023 

  

BALLOTS 

The Base CDR called for all ballots to be collected by the Base Election Master, Chuck Martin., 

Paper ballots were collected and tallied with the previously received paper and electronic ballots.  

 

HISTORIAN 

The Base Historian, Woody Woodworth, compiled and the COB, Mike Varone, read the a 

submarine historical piece on “Why the U.S. Navy needed the help of the Smithsonian to name 

WW II submarines: See the attached history at the end of these minutes. 

 

MEETING MINUTES 

The minutes of the November meeting have been distributed by e-mail. No comments or 

corrections were noted. The minutes were accepted as distributed. 

 

TREASURER'S REPORT - Howard Chatham reported:  

NOVA Base Treasurer's Report for December 9, 2023 

● Beginning Cash on Hand:  $12,068.32 

● Plus Receipts:  

 
•NFCU Checking Account Dividends (November) $0.06 

 •NFCU CD Dividends (November) $19.70 

 
•Donation to Base from November 50/50 Raffle $17.00 

 

•Donations to Base from Martin, Wallace, Castell, 

Jaeger, Haller, and Chatham 
$486.00 

 

•National Dues – Davis, S Castell, P Wallace, D 

Bishop, C Chatham, Niblack 
$270.00 

 

•Base Dues – Davis, Castells, Wallaces, Bishops, 

Bertine, Woodall, C Chatham, Hall, Murphy, Niblack 
$230.00 

 •SK sales $60.00 

 •Pirate Auction sales $38.00 

● Minus Expenditures:  

 
•Dues to National – Davis, S Castell, P Wallace, D 

Bishop, C Chatham, Niblack, Kraut, Lawton 
$420.00 

 •Reimburse Webmaster for Domain Fees $49.25 

 •Donation to Post 364 for meeting hall use $150.00 

● Ending Cash on Hand: $12,569.83 

 Minus Local K4K Restricted Use Funds $1,379.40 
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 Minus NFCU 12-month Share Certificate $5,000.00 

● Total Local Discretionary Funds  $6,190.43 

● USSVCF NOVA Base K4K Balance * $1,958.81 

● Total K4K Funds (Local + USSVCF) $3,338.21 

  
 * The Treasurer noted that there was a discrepancy between what the Base thought was 

the balance in the USSVCF NOVA Base K4K funds and what USSVCF indicated. 

Reviewing our files it was determined that we had not recorded the $1,300 spent on K4K 

caps in October 2019. It was also determined that USSVCF had been depositing interest 

in the account over the last five years and the current total is actually $1,958.81.   

 The Treasurer’s report was accepted as presented.  

 The Treasurer then presented the recommended NOVA Base budget for 2024. Paper 

copies were available on each table during the meeting. The yearly revenue and expense 

format is in accordance with USSVI National guidelines. The 2024 budget was 

approved by the membership, as presented. A copy of this 2024 NOVA Base 

approved budget is attached to these minutes. 

 

COMMITTEE REPORTS 

Executive Board: The Executive Committee met November 29th via Zoom and discussed: 

Committee reports 

      Meeting-related items 

      Old business 

      New business, and 

      Meeting / event planning 

 

Vice Commander:   

Nothing to Report (NTR) 

 

COB:  NTR 

 

PAO:  Mike Varone asked for a head count of the folks going to the luncheon following the 

meeting. All attending physically present at the meeting indicated they would be dining with us. 

 

BASE CALENDAR OF EVENTS: The Base CDR presented the draft 2024 Base Calendar of 

Events.  There was discussion and the members voted to approve the proposed calendar for 

2024. A copy of the calendar is included at the end of these minutes. 

 

2024 BASE OFFICER ELECTION RESULTS: 

Chuck Martin, the base Election Master, provided the winning names to the base CDR, who then 

read them to the membership 

Commander:              Brian Haller 

Vice Commander:     George Wallace 

Treasurer:                  Howard Chatham 

Secretary:                  Howard Chatham. 

The Officers–elect will be sworn in at the January meeting. 
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Membership Report: Howard Chatham reported: 

We have 90 Base members 

- 45 are Holland Club Members 

o 1 is a WW II member 

- 36 are Regular Members 

o 14 are Base Life members 

o 22  are annual members 

- 9 are Associate Members 

• The Early Bird drawing for Regular and Associate members was held and the winners 

were: Sean Castell and Penny Wallace. (no Base dues for 2025 for them) 

• 2019 National and NOVA-Base annual dues are due by 31 December 2023. 

o Annual dues are $45.00/member ($30.00 National, $15.00 Base) 

 

STORE KEEPER:   

• The Storekeeper, Chuck Martin, has USSVI 2024 calendars for sale.  The price is $10 

each, plus shipping, again this year.  If you are interested in ordering a calendar, please 

let him know by sending an email to storekeeper@ussvinova.org.  2024 is the USSVI 60th 

Anniversary (Diamond).  There are a commemorative patch and challenge coin available 

for ordering through our Base SK.  The patches are $6, and the challenge coins are $15.  

If purchased as a Patch and Coin set, the total price is $18.  

 
KAPS(SS) 4 KID(SS): Three USSVI 2024 calendars were mailed to the child life nursing 

departments of the three hospitals that we support (Inova Fairfax, Walter Reed, and UVA). 

Thank you, Woody, for purchasing the calendars for them. 

 

WEBMASTER:  Our domain name fees have been paid for the next three years. 

 

NE Regional/NE District 4 News - EN4 District CDR, Chuck Martin, reported: 

• 2024 is National Officers elections. Les Altschuler will not be running for NE Regional 

Director. If you are interested in being a candidate, make sure you submit your 

nomination letter. Chuck has applied for this position. 

• USSVI Chesapeake Base held their Tolling of the Boats ceremony at USNA on 

December 2nd. 

• The USSV CF Ambassador (CFA) program is up and running. Encourage each base to 

nominate a person to be their base CFA. For more information go to: 

https://www.ussvcf.org/charitable-foundation-ambassador.html or contact the 

Ambassador Coordinator, Don Young at cfa@ussvcf.org. 

 

Chuck Martin asked that the Base CDR Brian Haller, and Woody Woodworth come forward.      

Chuck read a Commander Northeast District Four USSVI Letter of Commendation for Woody. 

https://www.ussvcf.org/charitable-foundation-ambassador.html
mailto:cfa@ussvcf.org
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The Commendation is included at the end of these minutes. 

 

NSL - The Base CDR reported:   

• NSL held their 2023 Annual Symposium & Industry Update on 7-8 November at the 

Hyatt Regency Crystal City, Arlington, VA.  USSVI had a table at the event to 

promote USSVI and recruit new members and guest speakers.  Thanks to the USSVI 

member volunteers who staffed the table. Many potential USSVI NOVA Base 

speakers for 2024 were contacted.  Chuck Martin cajoled USSVI National to sponsor 

and fund the table at the event.  

• Tim Oliver added that the event was great with lots of focus on the submarine force.    

There should be a national concentration on funding submarines in overhaul and for 

new submarine shipbuilding.  This country needs to focus on the training and 

development of tradesmen and craftsmen for shipbuilding and repair.   

 

ISA/USA – Base CDR spoke for Bud Cunnally:   

• The 2024 Congress will be May 26-30, 2024, in Ireland hosted by the US, followed 

by the UK hosting the event in Northern Ireland May 30-31, 2024. 

o The link to the Congress webpage is: https://isaireland2024.com/ 

o To join the International Submariners Association of The United States of 

America (ISA/USA Inc.) visit their website at http://www.isausa.org/ for an 

application.  Lifetime Membership is $50.00. 

 

American Legion Post 364 – 

• The Base CDR presented a donation to Post 364 for $150.00 from NOVA Base which 

was received by the bartender, Devon.  

https://isaireland2024.com/
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• Brian also thanked all those who brought in presents to support the Post’s Toys for Tots 

collection. 

 
Upcoming Submarine Reunions – The VCDR reported: 

• USS Von Steuben (SSBN 632) April 11-14, 2024, Jacksonville, FL 

• USS Batfish (SSN 681) May 7-10, 2024, Nashville, TN 

• Call or Email the POC listed in the American Submariner to determine the status 

of the reunion. 

 

OLD BUSINESS: 

• The NOVA Veterans Association and Dulles Area Transportation Association provide free 

transportation to medical appointments to Veterans who are disabled or over the age of 65. 

o Coverage areas are Alexandria, Arlington, Eastern Loudoun, Fairfax, Fairfax City, Falls 

Church, Manassas, Manassas Park, and Prince William. 

o Contact by phone at 703-659-0788 or by email at melissa@novavets.org. 

• The USS Groton Sail Foundation is a 501(c)3 tax exempt nonprofit organization focused on 

building a lasting public monument to celebrate their region’s contribution to our nation’s 

defense.  The centerpiece of the monument will be the USS Groton’s sail and rudder, which 
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will serve as a permanent tribute to the Navy’s submarine community, past, present, and 

future.  The Foundation is now attempting to raise $2 million to secure a site in Groton, 

Connecticut and to build the monument.  They are selling pavers and taking donations at 

https://grotonsail.com. 

 

NEW BUSINESS: 

None 

 

The Binnacle List currently includes:  

Joe Castell, “Terry” McNamara, Bruce Miller, and Tom Perrault. 

 

For the Good of the Order: 

 

Birthdays for the Month are: 

James Bertine, Sean Castell, John “Bud” Cunnally, Carol Fannan, Frank Fannan, Susan Frick, 

Mickey Garverick, Sheila Gilmore, Pat Haller, Darlene Jaeger, Barbara Miller, Tim Shannon, 

Stephanie Treece, and Mike White.. 

 

The Chaplain delivered the benediction. 

 

The meeting was adjourned at 11:44. 

 

OUR NEXT REGULARLY SCHEDULED MEETING WILL BE AT 1030 ON 

SATURDAY, JANUARY 13, 2024, AT AMERICAN LEGION POST 364 IN 

WOODBRIDGE AND ON ZOOM.  AT THAT MEETING WE WILL HAVE OUR BASE 

OFFICERS INDUCTIONS. 

 

50/50 Raffle:  Woody Woodworth was the winner and he donated his winnings to the Base 

treasury.  THANK YOU, WOODY!!.  

 

We then met at Madigan's Restaurant on the waterfront in Occoquan, VA, for a holiday meal. 

 

Meeting Minutes Respectfully Submitted by 

Stephen C Bishop 

Secretary, USSVI Northern Virginia Base 
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SUBMARINE HISTORY 

Why the Navy needed the Smithsonian’s help in naming WWII submarines. 

 

Before World War II, submarines didn’t play a pivotal role in American warfare.  Granted, for 

most of the country’s military history, submarines didn’t exist, but they played a crucial part for 

other belligerent nations during World War I, a part that didn’t go unnoticed by the U.S. Navy.  

So, when World War II came around, the Navy was ready to embrace this new tactic – and they 

did, with a lot of success. 

American submarines destroyed 55% of Japan’s merchant marine shipping, and some 686 

Japanese warships. In the Pacific Theater, submarines did the heavy sinking for the Navy, and 

were responsible for more than half of Japanese maritime losses.  Although just 2% of the U.S. 

Navy, they sank 30% of the Japanese fleet. 

To make those astonishing numbers, however, the U.S. Navy needed to build those subs at the 

beginning of the war.  Starting in 1940, the Navy built more than 200 submarines in three 

classes, the Gato-class, Balao-class, and Tench-class.  Just as importantly, they needed names for 

these submarines. 

While naming a sub may not sound like an important task to us non-seafaring folk, it’s a pretty 

big deal to sailors. Whereas every other aspect of shipbuilding is done with scientific exactitude, 

naming a ship comes down to beliefs, traditions, and superstitions – and it needs to be done 

before the ship is christened and put in the water.  A ship’s name can have a huge impact on 

morale and success in its mission. 

With a mission as big as crippling the naval activities of the Japanese Empire, you can start to 

see why naming these hundreds of submarines suddenly becomes important.  The U.S. Navy has 

regulations on how ships are named today, but in 1900, when subs were first introduced to the 

Navy, there weren’t any. 

The first naming convention for submarines was that they should be named after “fish and land 

creatures that sting.” Between 1931 and 1947, that reg was changed to “fish and denizens of the 

deep." This was fine at first, because there are plenty of fish in the sea.  As more and more 

submarines came to be built, however, the Navy began running out of fish names. 

After running out of fish names, they started using the generic names of fish. Then they started 

using their Spanish names. Then they began using Polynesian names.  All that was left were the 

Latin names ichthyologists have long used to name creatures, but the problem with that is, they 

are not easy or quick to say, difficult to pronounce, and even worse for the sailors who want to 

receive mail: hard to spell. 

The Navy reached out to the Smithsonian Institution, which was then called the United States 

National Museum, for help.  They needed more and better fish names and background 

information on those fish – they didn’t want to use a name that was like another, or that could be 

easily made fun of. 

The Smithsonian’s Institute of Fishes began providing commanders with information and 

pictures of the fish after which their submarine was named.  Submarine commanders would then 

hang the Smithsonian’s letter, along with a provided picture of the fish aboard ship.  Not only did 

this help the Navy name submarines, but it also gave sailors a morale boost to know more about 

the names and background of their boat’s fish.  
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2024 USSVI Northern Virginia Base 
Calendar of Events 

 

January  
3rd – EXCOM Meeting 
13th – Base Meeting & Officer Installation 
31st – EXCOM Meeting 
 

February 
10th – Base Meeting & Sweetheart 
Luncheon at Armetta’s Italian 
Restaurant  
28th – EXCOM Meeting 
 

March 
9th – Base Meeting & Guest Speaker – 
CAPT Ben Shupp, USNA Senior 
Submariner 
 

April 
3rd - EXCOM Meeting 
13th – Base Meeting & Tolling of the 
Boats  
 

May 
1st – EXCOM Meeting 
11th – Holland Club Induction Luncheon – 
Guest Speaker:  
29th – EXCOM Meeting 

June 
8th – Base Meeting & Guest Speaker 
 

 
July 
3rd - EXCOM Meeting 
4th – Dale City Independence Day parade 
13th – Informal dining out at Kilroy’s 
Restaurant & Sports Bar 
31st - EXCOM Meeting 
 

 
August 
10th – Base Meeting & Guest Speaker –  
19th – 25th – 2024 USSVI Convention 
in Cleveland, OH 
 

September 
4th - EXCOM Meeting 
14th – Base Meeting & Members 
Appreciation Luncheon at TBD 
 

October 
2nd – EXCOM Meeting 
12th – Base Meeting & Guest Speaker  
30th - EXCOM Meeting 
 

November 
9th – Base Meeting & Guest Speaker 
16th – Base Officers Election Voting Opens 
 

December 
4th - EXCOM Meeting 
14th – Base Meeting & Base Officers 
Election Voting Closes; Holiday 
luncheon at Madigan’s Waterfront 
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2024 USSVI Northern Virginia Base Budget 

 

  

Page One of Two

Base: Northern Virginia Base Approved 12/9/2023

Treasurer: Howard Chatham

Telephone Number: 703-573-1523

Email Address: hmc64@verizon.net

Cash On-Hand COA

Checking Account 1 $0.00

Beginning Balance at 01 Jan 2024 1 -$                 

Money In

Revenue - Base Dues Base Annual 2 $285.00 19

Base Life - Age 65+ 2 $0.00

Base Life - Age 56-65 2 $0.00

Base Life - Age 46-55 2 $0.00

Base Life - Age < 46 2 $0.00

2 285.00$          

Revenue - National Dues National Annual -  5 year 3 $0.00

National Annual - 3 year 3 $0.00

National Annual -  1 year 3 $450.00 15

National Life - Age 76+ 3 $0.00

National Life - Age 66 - 75 3 $0.00

National Life - Age 56 - 65 3 $0.00

National Life - Age 46 - 55 3 $0.00

National Life - Age Under 46 3 $0.00

3 450.00$          

Donations Received for Base Donations to the Base 4 $500.00

4 500.00$          

Donations Received for Charitable 

Foundation

Donations for USSVCF Charitable 

Foundation (Other than for K4K) 5 $255.00

Donations for USSVCF Charitable 

Foundation for NOVA Base K4K 5 $0.00

5 255.00$          

Interest/Dividends 6 $245.00

6 245.00$          

Money from National or Other Bases Money from National  (Dues Overpayment, etc.) 7 $0.00

Money from Other Bases 7 $0.00

7 -$                 

Revenue - Events Revenue - Picnics 8 $0.00

Revenue - Meetings 8 $0.00

Revenue - Dinners 8 $0.00

Revenue - Luncheons 8 $0.00

Revenue - Holland Club Luncheon 8 $1,260.00 28

Revenue - Pirate Auction questionable for 2025 8 $0.00

Revenue - Other Events 8 $0.00

8 1,260.00$       

Revenue - Fund Raising Revenue - SK Sales 9 $520.00

Revenue - Raffles 9 $290.00

Revenue - Conventions 9 $0.00

Revenue - Advertising 9 $0.00

9 810.00$          

Revenue - Other Revenue - Other 10 $0.00

10 -$                 

Total Receipts (Money-In) 3,805.00$       

USSVI Northern Virginia Base Budget for 2024
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Page Two of Two

Less Expenses (Money-Out)

Dues Paid to National National Annual - 5 year 11 $0.00

National Annual - 3 year 11 $0.00

National Annual - 1 year 11 $450.00 15

National Annual - 1 year (Holland Club) Paid by Base for HC Member 11 $30.00 1

National Life - Age 76+ 11 $0.00

National Life - Age 76+ (Holland Club) Paid by Base for HC Member 11 $0.00 0

National Life - Age 66 - 75 11 $0.00

National Life - Age 66 - 75 (Holland Club) Paid by Base for HC Member 11 $0.00

National Life - Age 56 - 65 11 $0.00

National Life - Age 46 - 55 11 $0.00

National Life - Age Under 46 11 $0.00

11 480.00$          

Other Payments to National 2024 Base Liability Insurance Fee 12 $25.00

National Holland Club Donation 12 $50.00

75.00$             

Payments to Charitable Foundation For Other than NOVA Base K4K Base Donation to USSVCF 13 $0.00

For Other than NOVA Base K4K Individual Donations to USSVCF 13 $255.00

For NOVA Base K4K 13 $0.00

13 255.00$          

Payments to Boat Sponsorships (BSP) SSN 757, SSN 785 14 $60.00 2

14 60.00$             

Amounts Paid to Other Bases 15 $0.00

15 -$                 

Donations Made 16 $0.00

 (Not to USSVI, USSVCF & BSP) 16 -$                 

Base Memorial Expense Name of Memorial 17 $0.00

17 -$                 

Base Operating Expenses Meeting Location Donation 18 $150.00

18 150.00$          

Base Meeting Expenses Zoom Pro license 19 $160.00

19 160.00$          

Base Sponsored Scholarships 20 $0.00

20 -$                 

Expenses - Events Expenses Events - Parades Dale City Advertising 21 $65.00

Expenses Events - Sweetheart Luncheon 21 $50.00

Expenses Events - Membership Luncheon 21 $320.00 16

Expenses Events - Base Picnic 21 $0.00

Expenses Events - Holland Club Holland Club Gratis Meals 21 $480.00 12

Expenses Events - Holland Club Holland Club Meals 21 $1,120.00 28

Expenses Events - Holland Club Holland Club Inductee Gifts 21 $250.00 5

Expenses Events - Tolling of the Boats Programs Edits 21 $25.00 0

Expenses Events - District Meetings 21 $0.00 0

21 2,310.00$       

Expenses - Fundraising Expenses - Fundraising - SK Supplies 22 $410.00

Expenses - Fundraising - Raffles 22 $0.00

22 410.00$          

Expenses - Other Expenses - Other - Base Coins 23 $212.50

Expenses - Other - Chaplain 23 $25.00

Expenses - Other - Eternal Patrol Plaque 23 $225.00

Expenses - Other - Base Officers' Plaque 23 $50.00

Expenses - Other - Scouting Program 23 $50.00 5

Expenses - Other - Bank Fees 23 $0.00

Expenses - Other - Miscellaneous 23 $25.00

Expenses - Other - Longevity Pins 1yr-12,  5yr-3, 20yr-9, 25yr-1 23 $125.00

Expenses - Other - Longevity Pins Mailing 23 $50.00

Expenses - Other - Website Domain name renewed thru 23 $66.00

828.50$          

Total Expenses (Money Out) 4,728.50$       

Money-In minus Money-Out 24 (923.50)$         

USSVI Northern Virginia Base Budget for 2024


